TOWN OF PORT REXTON 
Minutes 
Regular Meeting 
Monday, December 21, 2020
6:30 P.M. 

This meeting is being held at Recreation Room to provide ample room for Covid-19 social distancing restrictions.

Present at the meeting were:

Mayor Dean Bailey                            Deputy Mayor Jeff Piercey                                          Councillor Shirley Clark                    Councillor Roland Taylor                  Councillor Sonja Mills                       Councillor John Vivian            Town Clerk/Manager Lois Long       Assistant Clerk Tina Toope
Councillor Fisher was unavoidably absent due to prior commitments
but can be reached by telephone.

Mayor Bailey convened the meeting at 6:30 p.m.
MOTION #56 - 2020– Clark/Vivian; resolved the minutes of the meeting held on October 29 and November 2, 2020 shall be adopted as presented. All in favor, Motion carried. 
MOTION #57 - 2020– Mills/Taylor; resolved the Agenda for this meeting shall be adopted as presented. All in favor, Motion carried. 
Business Arising and Reports
Fire Department up-date: 

The Fire Department is continuing with the normal routines though there has been some unrest with the recent change of leadership. Former Fire Chief Geffrey Fowlow is now on an extended leave of absence so Fireman David Ellis has taken over Acting Fire Chief while Fireman Lloyd Davis is now Acting Deputy Chief. There was much discussion of these recent changes and the various decisions made resulting in consensus that there should be a policy set up within the fire department’s order of procedure whereby, should any future occurrence warrant further changes within the fire department there will be an outlined course of action to follow. This policy will be formed in consultation with the Provincial Fire and Emergency Services Department. 
While recently in the process of completing the town’s yearly audit the towns auditing firm advised Council to have the Fire departments operating accounts included under the Town’s profile. Since the town staff now takes care of all the accounting and bookwork of the fire department it makes more sense to have it all recorded under the Sage Accounting program and have the fire department audit done at the same time yearly along with the town’s audit. Fire department and auxiliary funds will still be kept in separate accounts and used only for the fire department’s needs as always.
MOTION #58- 2020 – Piercey/Clark; resolved that, from January 1, 2021 forward, all accounting procedures, billings, and collections for the fire department will be carried out by Council staff, recorded on the town accounting program accordingly and professionally audited on a yearly basis by the town auditors. All in favour, Motion carried.

Waste Management 

The waste site has been running smoothly as usual. The dumping hours are continuing as usual at this time with some exceptions for the Christmas Season. Site hours may change in the new year depending on weather conditions. 
Outdoor Recreation Park

Though the construction has been halted on the outdoor rink for the winter months there is still work going on behind the scenes with the planning and fundraising for this huge undertaking. The Outdoor Recreation Park Committee and the Recreation Commission have joined forces and sold tickets over the past few months. If all tickets are sold the proceeds will be $20,000 which, after the payout of $5000 (5 draws for $1000 to take place Dec.31) and the expenses of printing etc. the profit will be around $14,000 between the two groups. Mayor Bailey informed Council that the Recreation Commission, at their last meeting, generously voted to donate their share of the profit to the rink as well. 
Correspondence

- A request was received from a property owner for a permit to build an 8’ x 10’ shed on their property on Ship Cove Road. The request is compliant with the zoning and the size of the property is sufficient for the construction so a motion was made.

MOTION #59 - 2020– Taylor/Clark; resolved the Port Rexton Town Council have “Approved in Principle” the afore-mentioned   construction on the property located on Ship Cove Road. This approval is contingent, of course, on the approval of any other relevant agencies and/or departments. All in favor, Motion carried. 
Finances

No new invoices for payment only regular expenses, waste site, utilities, fuel, salaries, monthly remittances and pre-authorized insurance payments for November/December and through to year end, including expenses for Christmas social, cards for Fire Department and Recreation and prizes for Christmas lighting contest.  

MOTION #60- 2020 – Vivian/Mills; resolved all invoices be paid as received, approval of payment of the regular monthly bills, and confirm the other related invoices that have been paid to date. All in favour, Motion carried.

As the end of 2020 draws near and in spite of the difficulties and fallout of the Covid-19 Pandemic our town has held on and with the support of our residents and taxpayers will end this year in good shape financially. In spite of all the negative impacts on some businesses and individuals during the past year Council is proud to say Port Rexton have persevered above all and it is proven once again what a special place on this earth we have the privilege to call home. We recognize that there have been financial difficulties

for many over the past months and Council will continue with the no interest policy for the next few months to give those who have outstanding accounts a chance to pay off the balance.    
General Business

In late November the Provincial Government announced the Covid-19 Stimulus Program (CSP), whereby Municipalities could apply for funding up to $150,000.00, subsidized on a 90/10 basis, to up-grade existing infrastructure within their community. Mayor Bailey informed Council that, due to a very short timeframe with the deadline for applications being December 6th, an application has been prepared and submitted to the department for funding. The proposal includes some much needed repairs to the floor of the recreation room and council meeting room, turn the back warehouse into extra space and larger kitchen area for the Recreation and 50-Plus and other community events. The project will also include expanding the former bandstand for a larger warehouse space, complete the Union Store building interior, plumbing and electrical. If approved the Provincial Government will contribute $135,000 and the towns share will be $15,000. Council fully endorsed this application and all agreed this was an excellent opportunity to get some essential up-grades completed at a fraction of the cost.
The 2021 Budget was presented by the Town Clerk to Council for approval and after further discussion of the figures and the impacts of the past year by the pandemic, a motion was made;

MOTION #61- 2020 – Vivian/Mills; resolved to pass the 2021 Budget on rates of 5.25 mils for residential property and 4.25 mil rate for commercial property. This is a reduction of one-quarter mil from the 2020 rates. Minimum rates for Poll, Property and Business Taxes will remain the same. Water rates will also remain the same as 2020. 
All in favour, Motion carried.

New Business 

It seems there are many instances of vehicles speeding on our local roads, in particular crossing Station Road near the church. This will be monitored, stop signs will be erected, and violators will be reported.  
No further business so the meeting adjourned at 7:45 pm on a motion (62) by Councillor Taylor and 2nd by Councillor Piercey. Next meeting will be scheduled for the third Wednesday in January, 2021, at the recreation room to allow for social distancing requirements.

_______________________              _____________________ 

Mayor Dean Bailey                               Clerk/Manager Lois Long

